
GOVERNMENT OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 
DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMER AND REGULATORY AFFAIRS 

 
 
 
 
 
 

ORDER 
 

Before the Mayer’s Agent for D.C. Law 2-144, the “Historic Landmark and 
Historic District Protection Act of 1978.” 
 
H.P.A. No. 84-448 application for demolition, alteration, and new 
construction in Square 345 bounded by G, H, 10th, and 11th Streets, 
N.W. 
 
Hearing Date:  September 25, 1984 
 
FINDINGS OF FACT: 
 
1. The Applicant, Square 345 Limited Partnership, has applied for 

demolition, new construction, and alteration permits for a mixed 
use project pursuant to Section 5, 6, and 8 of the Historic 
Landmark and Historic District Protection Act of 1978, D.C. Law 
2-144 (hereinafter the “Act”), to allow for demolition of an 
existing structure known as Palais Royal, which is located at 
1913 G Street, N.W.  (Lot 800, Square 345) and new construction 
on its site as well as the remainder of Square 345.  The 
Application also involves alterations for the preservation and 
adaptive reuse of another structure known as the McLachlen 
Building which is located at 1001 G Street, N.W.  (Lot 36, Square 
345).  (Exhibit No. 1) 

 
2. The Palais Royal, is a Category III Landmark of the National 

Capital.  The Palais Royal was constructed in 1891 through 1893.  
Designed by notable Washington architect, Harvey L. Page, in a 
Romanesque commercial style, the Palais Royal is related in 
design to contemporary work of Henry Hobson Richardson, Louis 
Sullivan, and Burnham and Root in Chicago.  In 1911 and 1914, 
substantial additions to the Palais Royal were constructed along 
G and 11th Streets respectively.  As originally executed, the 
Palais Royal building had a restrained elegance typical of 
Chicago School commercial buildings.  Above the ground floor 
base, the shaft of the building includes a three-story arcade 
which recesses at a depth of one brick to the rounded heads of 
the fourth floor windows.  Above this arcade, the building was 
capped with an elegant cornice, whose frieze contained small 
fifth floor attic windows, and a parapet.  The facades were 
symmetric around the monumental entry arches, with eight bays on 
G Street and twelve on 11th Street.  On the 11th Street façade, 
the symmetry was particularly enhanced by the pairing of narrower 
bays on either side of the monumental entry arch.  The bays over 
the arch itself, however, were the same width as all other bays 
on the buildings, so that the pairs of narrower bays served to 
accentuate the central entry feature.  The McLachlen Building is 
protected under the ??? because of its nomination for landmark 
designation by the D.C. Preservation League (formerly Don’t Tear 
It Down) on March 6, 19?4.  Built in 1910 through 1911, the 
McLachlen Building was designed by the architect, Jules Henri de 
Sibour.  It is a turn-of-the-century commercial office building 
in the Classical Revival and Chicago Style.  (Exhibit No. 2) 

 



3. In accordance with Section 5 (b) of D.C. Law 2-144, the 
Application was referred to the State Historic Preservation 
Review Board (hereafter “Review Board”) on June 5, 1984. 

 
4. On August 15, 1984, in accordance with Section 5 (b) of the Act, 

the Review Board reviewed the Application for conceptual and 
preliminary approval.  The Review Board recommended denial of the 
permit application to raze the Palais Royal; however it granted 
alteration.  In accordance with Section 5 (b) of the Act, the 
permit application was referred to the Mayor’s Agent for review 
to determine if the requested demolition should be permitted.  
(Exhibit No. 3) 

 
5. Pursuant to Section 2.5 (a) (7) of the Rules of Procedure 

(hereafter “the Rules”) promulgated pursuant to the Act, ?????? 
of Public Hearing to consider H.P.A. No. 84-448, dated August 24, 
1984, was issued.  (Exhibit No. 4) 

 
6. Materials required by Section 3.3 of the Rules were filed by the 

Applicant on September 18 and 21, 1984.  In its Prehearing 
Statement, the Applicant claimed that the proposed project was 
“necessary in the public interest” on two grounds:  (1) its 
permit request was necessary to construct a project of special 
merit; and (2) the demolition of the building or structure is 
consistent with the purposes of D.C. Law 2-144 as set forth in 
Section 2 (b).  (Exhibit No. 5 and 5a) 

 
7. On September 25, 1984, the Mayor’s Agent conducted a public 

hearing on said application.  During the course of the hearing 
eight witnesses were heard.  The record was left open until 
October 17, 1984 to allow any additional submissions. 

 
8. As the Applicant in this proceeding, Square 345 Partnership 

Associates requests approval for a proposal to develop a mixed 
use project.  The proposed project includes construction of a 
Convention Center-related, 900-room hotel and underground parking 
facility, with accompanying office and retail space.  
Construction Category III Landmark of the National Capital and 
the rehabilitation/restoration of the McLachlen Building which 
currently has a designation application pending. 

 
9. The Applicant asserts that issuance of the demolition, new 

construction and alteration permits are necessary in the public 
interest on the grounds that the permits:  (1) are necessary to 
allow the construction of a project of special merit; and (2) are 
consistent with the purposes of D.C. Law 2-144 as set forth in 
Section 2 (b). 

 
10. In support of that claim, Applicant by Counsel stated that the 

project is one of special merit by virtue of its specific 
features of land planning which further the City’s goals and 
objectives for the downtown, its exemplary architecture and its 
positive ???? and economic benefits including jobs and increased 
revenues for the District of Columbia.  Counsel also stated that 
the project is consistent with the purposes of D.C. Law 2-144, 
specifically, Sections 2 (a) (4) and 2 (b) (2) which set forth 
the following objectives: 

 
(a) “protect and enhance the City’s attraction to visitors 

and the support and stimulus to the economy thereby 
provided”; 

 



(b) “retain and enhance historic landmarks in the District 
of Columbia”; and “encourage their adaptation for 
current use”; and 

 
(c) “to encourage the restoration of historic landmarks.” 
 

11. Mr. Edwin K. Hoffman, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of 
Woodward and Lothrop, Inc. the  record owver of the Palais Royal 
and McLachlen Building, testified on behalf of the Applicant.  Mr. 
Hoffman stated that Woodward and Lothrop, Inc. is committed to 
historic preservation.  This is evidenced by the corporation’s 
expenditure of considerable resources to restore its main store.  A 
Category III Landmark which is located on G Street across from 
Square 345.  “We believe that our renovation and restoration of the 
main store building and now our commitment to the preservation of 
the McLachlen Building more than amply demonstrate our willingness 
to do our part to further historic preservation goals in the 
downtown.  We hope that our downtown store will remain our flagship 
for another 100 years, but to help assure that, funds needed for 
the renovation and restoration of this landmark as well as the 
McLachlen Building can only be assured with the City’s assistance 
in granting the necessary approvals to redevelop Square 345 as 
planned.”  Mr. Hoffman stated that he testified in support of the 
Convention Center before the United States Senate Subcommittee on 
Appropriation on the District of Columbia in 1977.  In that 
testimony the Corporation pledged to refurbish the main store at an 
estimated cost of six million dollars, if the Center was built.  He 
stated that this amount was exceeded by 1.2 million in an effort to 
provide a subway connection to the store.  He noted that the 7.2 
million dollars investment was made in anticipation of longstanding 
plans to redevelop the properties in Square 345.  He stated that 
the economic health and continued presence of Woodward and Lothrop 
downtown has always been contingent upon the redevelopment of these 
properties. 

 
Mr. Hoffman indicated that Woodward and Lothrop, Inc. intends to 

continue its retail operations downtown, but that its ability to 
do so is dependent on the Applicant’s ability to implement its 
plans for the redevelopment of Square 345.  Mr. Hoffman stated 
that the Palais Royal is no longer functional for retail use and 
that Woodward and Lothrop, Inc. cannot, and will not, continue 
operations in the building.  He concluded that redevelopment of 
the north block is essential, not only in a profit sense, but 
also to ensre development of an adequate mix of retail, office 
and hotel use to support and supplement the existing downtown 
retail trade. 

 
12. Robert Gladstone, President, Quadrangle Development Corporation, 

testified that plans for redevelopment of Square 345 have been 
four years in the making.  Quadrangle Development Corporation is 
the managing partner of Square 345 Limited Partnership.  He noted 
that this 1.36 million square feet parcel was assembled by 
private means and presented a unique planning opportunity.  He 
stated that from its inception, a primary consideration in 
planning for the project was historic preservation.  “Quadrangle 
believes in the importance of historic preservation in 
redeveloping the downtown and in retaining the special character 
of the downtown area through preservation of historic buildings.”  
He stated that this is evidenced by the Corporation’s restoration 
of the National Theatre in the National Place project. 

 
 

He noted the infeasibility of preserving the Palais Royal and 
adapting it for contemporary use.  In coordination with the D.C. 



Preservation League, Quadrangle studied numberous options with 
respect to the Palais Royal ranging from its total preservation 
to utilizing all or part of its façade in a new design.  The 
studies revealed that preservation of the Palais Royal is 
fundamentally infeasible for viable contemporary use because it 
does not meet current life-safety and code requirements, and 
because of its high and varying floor-to-ceiling heights.  
Extensive studies of the Palais Royal façade and its horizontal 
and vertical fenestration showed that any modern use located 
behind it, such as offices, would neither be marketable nor 
“financable.”  Occupants, to the extent they would have windows, 
would have to lie down on the floor or stand on ladders to see 
out the windows. 
 
Mr. Gladstone further testified that the ability to construct new 
office space on the Palais Royal site is crucial to overall 
feasibility of the proposed project to balance the economics of 
the proposed hotel and to underwrite costs involved in preserving 
the McLachlen Building.  In addition, the viability of the 
proposed hotel is contingent on the ability to excavate the 
Palais Royal site for underground parking facilities.  Unless the 
Applicant can achieve these objectives, Mr. Gladstone indicated 
that it will be forced to reconsider the hotel in favor of 
constructing an office building. 
 
Mr. Gladstone described the specific features of land planning 
included in the project which will advance the District of 
Columbia’s goals for a revitalized downtown as set forth in the 
District of Columbia Comprehensive Plan Act of 1984.  The hotel, 
given its size, location and timing, will provide the 
headquarters facility necessary to make the D.C. Convention 
Center a complete success for the District.  The proposed 
contemporary retail space will help build the “critical mass” 
needed to support existing shopping facilities and will foster 
new stores in the retail core of the downtown.  The proposed 
contemporary retail space will also provide a vital bridge 
between the Convention Center and the retail core.  The proposed 
500-space underground parking facility will support the retail 
core as well as the Convention Center which contains no parking 
facilities.  Finally, the project will provide an important, and 
otherwise missing, pedestrian link from the Metro Center Station 
through the block to the main pedestrian entrance of the 
Convention Center. 
 
Mr. Gladstone concluded by indicating that the proposed project 
will generate significant new employment and fiscal benefits for 
the City.  Approximately 2,300 new construction jobs and nearly 
2,600 new permanent jobs will be created.  The overwhelming 
proportion of these jobs can go to local residents by using the 
D.C. Employment Services as a first source reference, as was the 
case in Quadrangle’s recently completed J.W. Marriott Hotel at 
National Place.  The completed project will produce an estimated 
$13.1 million in critical tax revenues for the District of 
Columbia each year.  (Exhibit Nos. 5 and 6) 
 

13. The Applicant’s architect, Mr. Bernard Wulff, RTKL Associates, 
Inc., testified as an expert in architectural matters.  He 
testified as to the land planning features and exemplary 
architecture of the proposed project.  Mr. Wulff identified the 
following planning and design objectives which are met in the 
project:  (1) provision of an attractive and dynamic series of 
public spaces at street level which will link pedestrian activity 
around the entire site; (2) retention of the scale of development 
of G Street, which is embodied in McLachlen Building and the 



Woodward and Lothrop, Inc.  Main Store building; (3) harmony with 
the pallette of materials and color which dominate quality 
development in the downtown core; and (4) integration of the new 
and existing facades on the block so that there is a cohesiveness 
to the development, but also an identity for each of the elements 
which is respective of its function. 
 
Mr. Wulff testified that the office building façade is 
characterized by a significant amount of masonry, which is 
carefully detailed and patterned to recall some of the 
proportions of the McLachlen Building and the Woodward and 
Lothrop, Inc.  Main Store building, while at the same time, 
standing in a comfortable contrasting relationship with the 
hotel.  The top two floors of the hotel have been articulated to 
give interest to that building.  The glazed atrium, and the top 
two floors of the office building, which are set back, make the 
scale of the new buildings compatible with the Main Store and the 
McLachlen Building. 
 
Mr. Wulff further testified that it is not feasible to preserve 
the Palais Royal.  Mr. Wulff testified that the existing floor-
to-ceiling heights, fenestration patern, and the life-safety and 
code problems ruled out the option of preserving the building.  
Mr. Wulff also noted that the  Palais Royal has been extensively 
and irreparably altered by additions, deletions and modifications 
over the years and that any attempt to restore the original 
building would require extensive replication, not restoration, of 
important façade details. 
 
Mr. Wulff stated that preservation of the Palais Royal façade is 
equally infeasible.  Retention of the façade only, with new 
office floors constructed behind it, would force untenable 
misalignments of windows with perimeter office space on most 
floors.  Studies were conducted to explore numberous alternatives 
including holding the floors away from the exterior wall and 
introducing stepped floors at the perimeter in an attempt to 
resolve this problem.  But these alternatives created other 
functional problems including unacceptable constraints in 
designing tenant space (due to horizontal window spacing 
associated with the 90-year-old department store), to the 
handicapped.  In each case, a significant percentage of the 
office space oriented to 11th Street and G Stree would also be 
unusable.  Mr. Wulff testified that , if his professional 
judgment, all reasonable options of reusing the Palais Royal and 
its façade were studied and none of them proved feasible. 
 
Mr. Wulff noted that in contrast with the Palais Royal, the 
McLachlen Building has existing floor-to-ceiling heights which 
are quite reasonable for contemporary office use.  The structural 
system of the McLachlen Building is sound and the building 
generally meets the basic code requirements for office occupancy.  
However, preservation and adaptation of the building will require 
extensive improvements to meeting current standards for fire and 
life safety, improvement to toilet room facilities and 
refurbishing of mechanical and electrical systems.  Despite these 
costs, Me. Wulff indicated that the McLachlen Building can be 
adapted for contemporary use, provided that the entire project is 
approved so that these costs can be absorbed in the overall plan. 
 
In concluding, Mr. Wulff explained that a number of design 
changes have been made in response to the design issues 
identified for further study by the Review Board upon its 
approval of the project.  Mr. Wulff testified that all of the 



Review Board’s and Historic Preservation Office staff’s concerns 
have been addressed as follows: 

 
(a) Transitions between the three buildings at roof level 

have been improved by bringing the eleventh floor of the 
proposed new office building forward at 11th Street to 
align with the cornice line of the hotel; 

 
(b) The cornice treatment of the office building has been 

changed to strengthen its relationship with the hotel 
and with the McLachlen Building; 

 
(c) The dimensions at the base of the office building have 

been adjusted to improve alignment with the base of the 
hotel; 

 
(d) Exact field measurements of the McLachlen Building’s 

projecting cornice have been used as a basis for 
refinement of the recessed joint between the office 
building and the McLachlen Building at G Street, 
allowing the return of the existing cornice to remain 
intact and articulating a distinct separation of 
buildings.  The recessed joint is stepped forward at the 
sidewalk to eliminate potential maintenance problems; 

 
(e) The arcade from the office building atrium at 11th 

Street to the McLachlen Building at G Street has been 
deleted; 

 
(f) The design and color palette for the office building 

will be generally as represented on the model.  Warm 
tone materials will be used as the dominant material at 
the base and cornice of the building:  warm gray and 
buff will be used with solar gray-tinted glass at the 
building shaft.  (Exhibit Nos. 5, 5b and 8) 

 
14. Ms. Nancy Noyes, the Applicant’s preservation consultant, 

testified as an expert in historic preservation and stated that 
the preservation of the McLachlen Building rather than the Palais 
Royal was justified on the basis of the relative architectural 
and historic merits of the two buildings.  She noted that from an 
architectural standpoint, the McLachlen Building has not been 
significantly altered and retains its architectural integrity.  
In contrast, the Palais Royal has been extensively altered, 
leaving little of its former elegance.  She testified that the 
Palais Royal does not have sufficient architectural merit today 
to warrant its preservation over the broader benefits which will 
derive from the proposed develoment of Square345.  Ms. Noyes 
stated that the building’s association with Abraham Lisner, 
Washington entrepreneur and philanthropist, is not of sufficient 
significance to justify its preservation.  The Lisner Library and 
the Lisner Auditorium are more closely associated with and serve 
as better memorials to Lisner’s generous community spirit.  
Further, when compared with the intact 1902 portion of the 
Woodward and Lothrop Main Store building and with Woodward and 
Lothrop’s long and trend-setting history in the Washington retail 
community, the Palais Royal does not measure up as a truly 
significant or unique example of an early department store. 

 
15. Fred L. Greene, Director, Office of Planning, recommended 

approval of the permit and noted that this is “probably the 
strongest special merit case we have had yet.”  He stated that 
the Office believes that the project exhibits the special merit 
requirement  of “exemplary architecture” because of the design of 



the new hotel and office portions of the project, the retention 
and restoration of the landmark quality of the McLachlen 
Building, the relationship between the new office building and 
the McLachlen Building and the relationship of the project in 
urban design terms to the surrounding area.  Mr. Greene noted 
that the Applicant has been very careful in responding to 
suggestions made by the Historic Preservation Review Board, its 
staff and the Office of Planning, and that these refinements have 
resulted in an improved architectural design of the project. 

 
Mr. Greene further testified that the project meets the special 
merit test of “significant benefits to the District of Columbia 
or to the community by virtue of … specific features of land 
planning…”  The project does this both in terms of the mix of 
land uses which are combined on the site and the arrangement of 
the buildings on the site, especially with respect to meeting 
transportation requirements and opportunities.  Mr. Greene added 
that obtaining a large hotel at this location is a key land use 
objective of the District of Columbia.  Mr. Greene also stated 
that the project meets the special merit criteria of “social or 
other benefits having a high priority of community services”.  He 
indicated that the project has some very special economic 
development benefits including new jobs and revenues for the City 
and providing visitor accommodations, thereby making it possible 
to attract additional visitors to the District of Columbia.  He 
noted that the proposed project will fulfill numberous objectives 
and policies outlined in the Downtown Plan Element of the 
recently enacted District of Columbia Comprehensive Plan Act of 
1984.  (Exhibit No. 6) 

 
Mr. Greene stated that the applicant had submitted convincing 

information about the structural problems with retention of the 
Palais Royal.  He noted that there have been a number of projects 
in the District where the façade of a landmark building has been 
retained with new construction behind it.  In this case, Mr. 
Greene indicated that the problems caused by such a solution are 
too great and as such that approach is inappropriate.  Mr. Greene 
concluded by indicating that considering the state of the Palais 
Royal, the retention of the McLachlen Building and the merits of 
the overall project, we believe the demolition of the  Palais 
Royal Building is justified. 

 
16. Mr. Curtis McClinton, Deputy Mayor for Economic Development and 

Kwasi Holman, Executive Director, Office of Business and Economic 
Development submitted letters in support of the Application 
(Exhibit Nos. 9 and 10). 

 
17. Mr. George Demarest, General Manager, Washington Convention 

Center, testified as a person in support of the Application.  Mr. 
Demarest indicated  that the development is vitally needed  to 
support the ever increasing demand for hotel rooms generated by 
the Convention Center and its increasing bookings.  He stated 
that there is also a need to expand parking capability to handle 
the ever increasing number of local and out-of-town attendees to 
events scheduled at the Washington Convention Center.  Mr. 
Demarest noted that the Convention Center does not have dedicated 
parking either in its building or around the perimeter of the 
facility.  As a result, this has put a press on the Center and 
will continue to do so as the expanded convention calendar is 
developed. 

 
18. There was no position stated by the affected Advisory 

Neighborhood Commission on the hearing as a party in opposition 
to the Application. 



 
19. The D.C. Preservation League (hereinafter the “League”) was 

admitted at the hearing as a party in opposition to the 
Application. 

 
20. Kim Hoagland, Vice President of the Board of Directors, 

represented the League.  She was accompanied by Mr. Mike Quinn.  
Mr. Quinn is a member of the League, has a Masters in American 
Architecture History from Yale and a Bachelors Degree in American 
History, Art and Architecture from the University of Virginia.  
Ms. Hoagland stated that the League became involved in this 
project several years ago as a result of discussions with the 
developers.  The League was also a participant in the Review 
Board’s consideration of the Application.  She noted that the 
League was not opposed to the project as a whole; they only 
opposed the demolition of a landmark.  She stated that the Palais 
Royal was architecturally and historically significant.  She 
noted that Ms. Noyes was erroneous in the assertion that Harvey 
Page, the Palais Royal architect, had numerous existing works 
including the Army-Navy Club.  Ms. Hoagland noted that in fact 
most of his work has disappeared, including the Noble House, the 
Richmond Hotel, Alba’s Opera House and the Hearst House.  Mr. 
Quinn stated that department stores developed in Paris in the 
1840’s subsequently appeared in Washington in the mid to late 
1880’s.  The relocation of the Palais Royal in 1893 established 
the F and G Streets area as a part of the City’s shopping core.  
He noted that Woodies was built in 1902-1926, Landsburg’s in 
1916, Hect’s in 1924 and Garfinckel’s in 1929.  Thus the Palais 
Royal is the oldest surviving department store building in the 
city.  He stated that the Palais Royal’s significance is also 
attributed to Abraham Lisner’s intimate association with his 
place of business.  Mr. Quinn concluded that the store’s 
architectural significance is that the design captures the 
transition between masonry building of H.H. Richardson and Louis 
Sullivan’s final achievement of the skyscraper.  (Exhibit No. 7) 

 
21. Ms. Hoagland testified on the issue of whether the proposed 

project is of special merit.  She stated that the City has done 
enough to encourage hotels and should be able to reap the benefit 
without further concessions.  With respect to the number of jobs 
to be provided with the project, Ms. Hoagland stated that while 
she cannot dispute Applicant’s figure, consideration should be 
given to the quality of jobs that are being provided which are 
largely blue-collar entry level jobs.  She noted the displacement 
of small businesses in this square and all over downtown when 
large projects are undertaken.  She indicated that many of the 
jobs in small businesses require skilled workers such as tailors 
and watchmakers which give a special quality to the downtown 
business district.  Ms. Hoagland further testified that the 
League takes issue with the way that the demolition of the Palais 
Royal has been juxtaposed to the preservation of the McLachlen 
Building.  “The McLachlen isn’t even yet a landmark building 
although we certainly hope it will be as we are the applicant’s 
for that landmark designation…  Both buildings should be 
preserved and we think they both can be.”  Ms. Hoagland stated 
that the developer has reaised reasonable doubts about the 
feasibility of preserving the entire Palais Royal structure.  
Given the structural problems and the fact tha tmost of the 
façade is not original, she indicated that the League is 
requesting that only the original portion of the façade be 
retained and incorporated into the development scheme. 

 
22. While noting that the present drawings were not intended to be 

definitive designs, Mr. Quinn presented a number of design 



schemes intended to illustrate the range of ideas and possible 
solutions that could be employed in saving the Palais Royal 
façade.  He noted that the League recognizes there are problems 
with incorporating a historic façade into a new design because it 
can be difficult to match floors and excavation for parking 
presents problems.  However, he concluded that these difficulties 
alone were not sufficient to allow a landmark building to be 
lost. 

 
23. Based upon the evidence presented, the Mayor’s Agent finds that 

Applicant’s proposal provides for the development of a key 
location within the downtown.  Square 345 links the retail core 
with the Convention Center and thereby extends the development of 
the Metro Center.  The project responds a number of urban design 
policies on the Downtown plan and the design composition of the 
building presents a contemporary but sympathetic recall of 
several of the Classical elements of the original building 
façade.  The façade of the office portion of the project along 
the north side of G Street.  The joining of the McLachlen 
Building with new office building is handled in a sensitive 
manner.  The design allows the cornice of the McLachlen building 
to be seen as it turns the corner at the joint on G Street.  
Although lower, the McLachlen Building assumes the dominent 
position at the northwest corner of 10th and G Streets.  The 
project demonstrates specific features of land planning both in 
terms of the mix of land uses which are combined on the site, 
i.e., hotel, office, retail, parking, pedestrian thoroughfare and 
the arrangement of the building on the site, especially in its 
respect to meeting transportation needs.  In addition to serving 
this project, the 500 parking spaces on six underground levels 
will provide some much needed parking capability for Convention 
Center events.  The requirements for the large amount of parking, 
coupled with the need for major meeting and exhibit space beneath 
the hotel, require that the underground parking be located at the 
southern end of the project, where the Palais Royal building is 
located. The project also  provides economic development benefits 
including an estimated increase of 1550 jobs in downtown and a 
Convention Center headquarters hotel.  The establishment of a 
large hotel adjacent to the Center facilitates the booking of 
future conventions, meetings and trade shows. 

 
24. Based upon the evidence presented the Mayor’s Agent finds that 

retention of the Palais Royal is not feasible in light of the 
numberous design problems caused by the structural configuration 
of the building.  The floor-to-ceiling heights and the inability 
to provide parking impedes the retention of the building.  
Although the party in opposition presented testimony and drawings 
which challenged the Applicant’s assertion that it was not 
feasible to retain the building, limited weight was given since 
the drawings were merely demonstrative and the presenter was not 
the preparer nor was he able to testify as to the drawings’s 
compliance with code requirements.  Additionally, all of the 
examples presented by the party in opposition involving retention 
of facades, demonstrated office building to office building use 
rather than department store to office building use.  Finally, 
the party in opposition failed to present expert testimony which 
could have substantiated that party’s allegations. 

 
CONCLUSIONS OF LAW: 
 
1. Pursuant to Section 5 (e) of D.C. Law 2-144 no demolition permit 

may be issued unless the Mayor or his designated agent finds that 
issuance of the permit is necessary in the public interest.  
Section 3 (j) of the Act defines “necessary in the public 



interest” as “consistent with the purposes of this Act as set 
forth in Section 2 (b) or necessary to allow the construction of 
a project of special merit.”  Section 3 (k) defines “special 
merit” as a plan or building having significant benefits to the 
District of Columbia or the community by virtue of exemplary 
architecture, specific features of land planning, or social or 
other benefits having a high priority for community services.”  
Under the law, the Applicant has the burden of proving a case of 
special merit. 

 
2. The Mayor’s Agent is of the opinion that the findings of fact 

demonstrate that the Applicant’s Application is one of special 
merit by virtue of specific features of land planning.  The 
proposal effectuates a key land use objective for Downtown.  That 
objective is “to create a mix of different land uses that will 
attract and serve a variety of users, ensuring an active and 
productive downtown at different times of the day and night.”  
The mix of a hotel and its varied activities, refurbished retail 
space which will draw convention center attendees through the 
building to the retail core at G Street; office use which 
facilitates viability of the services of the hotel and retail; 
and maximized transportation opportunities, coupled with the 
retention of the landmark quality McLachlen Building, illustrate 
the specific features of land planning. 

 
3. The evidence of record demonstrates that demolition of the Palais 

Royal is necessary to construct this project. 
 
4. Although the party in opposition presented other design solutions 

which retain the Palais Royal, this did not rebut the evidence 
presented by the Applicant that the proposal was itself a project 
of special merit. 

 
5. Therefore, the Mayor’s Agent finds that the demolition permit is 

necessary to allow the construction of a project of special 
merit. 

 
ORDERED: 
 
Issue demolition permit.  Application H.P.A. No. 84-448 is necessary 
in the public interest. 
 
 
 
 
     _____________________________ 

Artis G. Hampshire, Esquire 
Mayor’s Agent for D.C. Law 2-144 

Date:______________ 
 
 
 

 
 


